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Introduction

Until recently, high achieving students have been largely neglected in 
Australia.  It is frequently stated that  high achieving students do 
not require assistance beyond that provided by the traditional 
comprehensive primary of secondary school.  Any additional provision is 
considered an unnecessary privilege.  Hence, finding an appropriate 
classroom environment in which to educate high achievers has divided 
educational researchers over the past seventy years (Slavin, 1990a) and 
continues to be at the forefront of educational controversy.  Some 
researchers (e.g. Gross, 1993a; Braggett, 1993), dedicated to the 
development of gifted and talented programs, strongly support the 
establishment of homogeneously grouped classrooms and schools (i.e. 
selective high schools) as this provides students with an environment 
to share ideas and ambitions at a level appropriate to their talents 
and  thereby evoke appropriately high-level learning and performance 
activities (Feldhusen, 1986), while other researchers (e.g., Slavin, 
1990a, 1990b; Marsh, 1989) argue against this grouping arrangement, 
claiming that the effects of ability grouping for high ability students 
are few, if any, while students at the other end of the spectrum face 
numerous detrimental effects of streaming.

The social comparison theory underlying the big-fish-little-pond effect 
speculates that students compare their  own academic ability with the 
academic abilities of students in their reference group (primarily 
students in the same classroom) and use this comparison as the basis of 
forming their own academic self-concept (Marsh & Parker, 1984; Bachman 
& O'Malley, 1986;  Marsh, 1987). The big-fish-little-pond effect occurs 
when students have 1) lower academic self-concepts when they compare 
their achievements to more able students and 2) higher academic 
self-concept when they compare their achievements to students who are 
less able than themselves.  This model asserts that individual student 
achievement is positively correlated with academic self-concept, but 
the contribution of school-average ability is negative.

However, a high academic self-concept should not be encouraged to the 
detriment of other crucial areas of  development.  Adolescence is a 



period where all teenagers are subject to a degree of emotional and 
social trauma. High achieving students need a supportive and nurturing 
environment to ensure that all areas of their self-concept are 
maintained at high levels, so that  superior levels of academic 
performance can be realised.  The effect  on the emotional self-concept 
of adolescents may be reduced in a selective school setting where 
academic precocity is highly valued.  The emotional self-concept of 
high achieving students in a mixed ability setting is predicted to be 
lower due to social isolation and by the absence of a similar peer 
group with whom to relate (Gross, 1993b). 

The Present Investigation

The purpose of this research was to investigate which educational 
setting is the most conducive to the academic, emotional and social 
development of high achieving youth in Western Metropolitan Sydney.  
Current research regarding self-concept is generally not supportive of 
homogeneous grouping, yet researchers (e.g. Gross, 1993a, Braggett, 
1993) argue for the need to provide such a facility for the optimal 
development of high achieving students.   This study extends previous 
research by examining three educational settings.  Many studies have 
examined the differences in the self-concept of students in regular 
classes and pull-out programs (e.g. Renzulli, 1987;  VanTassel-Baska, 
1987), while others have measured the effects of school average ability 
on academic achievement using an American population (Marsh, 1991), yet 
other studies have examined the big-fish-little-pond effect on data 
collected decades ago, with an American sample comprising only one 
gender (Marsh, 1987; Bachman & O'Malley, 1986).  Australian studies 
have been limited to either a primary school population (Marsh & 
Parker, 1984; Marsh, 1986b; Marsh, Chessor, Craven & Roche, 1995) or a 
single Catholic boys' school sampled in only one grade (Marsh, 1990d; 
Marsh, 1992).  There is a  lack of well documented Australian research 
that analyses the affect of a variety of educational settings across a 
number of school grades.   

This research project fills that void.  Unlike previous research, this 
investigation has examined the academic, emotional and social 
self-concept of high achieving students in three high schools, each 
with a distinctly different educational setting.  Data were collected 
from a selective high school, a comprehensive high school with a 
streamed classroom setting, and a comprehensive high school with a 
mixed ability classroom setting.  In addition, studies examining the 
effects of school setting on self-concept have typically involved large 
scale quantitative analysis.  However this study has incorporated a 
degree of qualitative analysis to elicit rich data from the sample.

Furthermore, this study has sampled students in two school grades:  
Year 8 and Year 9.  The purpose of the two school years was to obtain a 
greater population sample from each school so that some general 



comments about each school could be made with a certain degree of 
accuracy and generality.  Due to the nature of the NSW curriculum 
regarding students' preparation for the School Certificate and High 
School Certificate, it was not possible to obtain a greater number of 
school years to participate in the study, as students were necessarily 
streamed in preparation for their exams.  However, such a sample size 
is desirable.

The following research questions were investigated:

1)  Do students in mixed ability classes have a higher academic 
self-concept than those                                                 
                     students in a streamed or selective high school 
class? 
2) Do students identified as high achievers in maths have a higher 
maths academic self-
concept than English self-concept, and do students identified as high 
 achievers in English have a higher English academic self-concept than 
 maths self-concept?  
3)  Do students in a selective high school class have a higher social 
self-concept than 
those students in a streamed class or a mixed ability class?
4)  Do students in a mixed ability class have a higher emotional 
self-concept than those
 students in a selective high school class or in a streamed class?

Methodology
Sample
Three schools in the Metropolitan West Region of Sydney with very 
similar socio-economic status were selected for participation in the 
study on the basis of their different ability groupings:  A Selective 
high school;  A comprehensive high school with homogeneous classes for 
maths and English (Streamed high school);  and a comprehensive high 
school with heterogeneous classes for maths and English in Years 7-8 
and heterogeneous classes for English in Year 9-10.  Due to the 
different courses in Maths for the NSW School Certificate, Year 9-10 
maths classes are homogeneously arranged (Mixed Ability high school).

Students from the selective and mixed ability high schools were 
selected on the basis of being ranked in the top 20 positions in their 
year in maths and/or English based on their half-yearly exam results 
and/or teacher recommendations. Students from the Streamed high school 
were selected for participation in the study on the basis of their 
placement in the top maths and English class in both year 8 and year 9 
as sampling the entire class caused minimal disruption to the school's 
normal program.

The final sample consisted of 52 students from the Selective high 
school (23 year 8 students,  29 year 9 students);  77 students from the 



Steamed high school (37 year 8 students, 40 year 9 students);   and 66 
students from the Mixed Ability high School (37 year 8 students, 29 
year 9 students),  a total of 195 students. 

Procedure
Students were administered a modified Self Description Questionnaire 
which was an amalgamation of two instruments: the Academic Self 
Description Questionnaire II (ASDQII) and the Self Description 
Questionnaire II (SDQII).  The students were each issued with a copy of 
the questionnaire to complete individually with the researcher reading 
through the questions with the students.  

Two students from Year 8 and Year 9 in each of the three high schools 
were interviewed regarding their social, emotional and academic 
self-concept.  One male and one female from each year were randomly 
selected from their consent forms where students were asked to indicate 
their willingness to take part in the interview.   All  interviews were 
conducted individually, and varied in length from 15-40 minutes.

Instruments.

Academic Self Description Questionnaire  II:  ASDQII    (Marsh, 1988).
 The ASDQII is a multidimensional instrument which investigates fifteen 
school subjects, nine of which were adapted for this study:  A general 
scale of English;  History; Geography;  Computer Studies; Science; 
Mathematics; Physical Education;  Music; and Visual Arts plus a General 
School scale.  The students selected one of six response categories: 
false; mostly false; more false than true; more true than false; mostly 
true; and true.  

Self Description Questionnaire II:  SDQII 
 (Marsh 1990b)
Of the eleven subscales on the SDQII, three of these have been adopted 
for this study:  10 emotional stability questions;  10  same sex 
relations questions; and 8 opposite sex relations questions.  Responses 
from these subscales indicate how students feel about their peer 
relations and their emotional state.  Like the ASDQII, the students 
were asked to select one of six response categories: false; mostly 
false; more false than true; more true than false; mostly true; and 

true.  

Social and Emotional Self-Concept Interview.
These questions  elaborate on the items in the questionnaire regarding 
students' emotional and social self-concept. The interviews were 
semi-structured and provided students with the opportunity to discuss 
their friendships, emotional well-being and their thoughts on being a 
high achieving student.  



Results

Data were analysed using a series of 3-way Hierarchical ANOVAs with 
three between-subject factors consisting of school (1= selective, 2= 
streamed, 3= mixed ability), year in school (8 and 9) and gender (1= 
male, 2 = female).  These analyses were conducted for all of the 
thirteen subscales of the amended Self-Description Questionnaire (SDQ). 
  Four additional ANOVAs were conducted on the two subscales of English 
and maths with three between subject factors consisting of school (1 = 
selective, 2 = streamed, 3 = mixed ability), subject (1= English, 2 = 
maths, 3 = both English and maths) and gender (1 = male, 2 = female) to 
analyse the relationship between these variables and self-concept for 
high achievers. 

Research Question 1.
Do students in mixed ability classes have a higher academic 
self-concept than those students in a streamed or selective high school 
class?

Results from the ANOVA found that there were no differences between the 
academic self-concept of students educated in a selective, streamed or 
mixed ability setting. No significant school main effect differences 
were found when the three schools in the subscale of general academic 
self-concept were compared (F=2.896, p>.05).  

However, significant main effects differences between school, year and 
gender were revealed for geography academic self-concept (p<.05)  with 
the selective high school indicating the highest level of geography 
self-concept (m=29.69).  A significant year effect for the geography 
subscale  reported year 8 mean score of 27.97 while year 9 reported a 
mean distribution of 28.00.  Although the statistical analysis reported 
that this finding is significant, the difference between geography 
academic self-concept between year 8 and year 9 is only marginal.  
Furthermore, a significant gender effect indicated that regardless of 
educational setting and school year, males have a higher self-concept 
in geography than females (p<.05) (males m=28.89, females m=27.37).

Significant school main effect differences between samples were also 
revealed for history academic self-concept (p<.001) with the selective 
high school indicating the highest history self-concept (m=32.06) 
compared with the streamed high school (m=30.23) and the mixed ability 
high school (m=30.36).

Similarly, significant main effects differences among the sample were 
revealed for English academic self-concept in both the school effect 
(p<.001) and Year effect (p<.01)  with the mixed ability high school 
and the selective school scoring substantially higher than  ) the 
streamed high school (mixed ability m=30.41, selective m=30.33, 
streamed m=26.65).   The year effect revealed that year 9 students 
regardless of setting have higher English self-concept than year 8 



students.

No significant School main effects were found for the subjects of 

maths, science and computer studies although significant gender effects 
were revealed in each subject (p<.001) with males indicating higher 
academic self-concept in all three subject regardless of educational 
setting, although the degree of gender bias varied in each school.  The 
selective high school showed the smallest degree of gender effect in 
maths and science, yet the largest in computer studies.

Research Question 2.
Do students identified as high achievers in  English have a higher 
English self-concept than  maths self-concept, and do students 
identified as high achievers in maths have a higher maths academic 
self-concept than English self-concept?

The second major hypothesis investigated tested the relationship 
between English achievement and English academic self-concept, to the 
detriment of maths self-concept.  It was revealed that those students 
who were high achievers in English possessed a high English academic 
self-concept, with a correspondingly lower maths academic self-concept. 
Furthermore, the experimental hypothesis was co-experienced for 
students who were identified as high achievers in maths.  These 
students reported high levels of maths self-concept with a 
correspondingly lower English self-concept.

3x2x2 hierarchical analysis of variance with main effects of a) school, 
b) subject and c) gender revealed significant differences between 
samples on subject and school (p<.001) with high achievers in English 
or both English and maths reported higher English self-concept than 
those students who were identified as high achievers in maths.  A 
second hierarchical analysis of variance was conducted, altering the 
hierarchy of the variables to a) school, b) gender, c) subject to test 
whether the results from the initial ANOVA were consistent  This second 
analysis revealed almost identical results to the first, with main 
effects of school and subject significant (p<.001).  The results of 
these two ANOVAs confirm earlier findings of a significant school 
effect (p<.001). The selective high school and the mixed ability high 
school students possessed a substantially higher English academic 
self-concept than students from the streamed high school.

The same pattern of results were found for when the self-concepts of 
maths high achievers were analysed. Significant subject difference were 
revealed with a hierarchical ANOVA analysing the effects of a) school, 
b) subject,  c) gender (p<.001).  A second ANOVA was conducted to 
confirm these results, altering the hierarchical effects to a) school, 
b)gender, c) subject.  This second ANOVA verified the findings from the 
first analysis of the significant subject main effect (p<.001) and also 



revealed a significant gender main effect (p<.001) confirming the 
results from the analysis of school/year/gender.

Research Question 3.
Do students in a selective high school class have a higher social 
self-concept than those students in a streamed class or a mixed ability 
class?

The null hypothesis was not rejected for the fourth research question 
regarding the differences in social self-concept between schools.  No 
statistical significance exists between the school main effects of same 
sex relations self-concept.  
The same sex relations ANOVA revealed significant gender main effects 
(p<.001). Females had a higher same sex relations self-concept than 
males regardless of educational setting. Analysis of variance for 
opposite sex relations self-concept also indicated that there were no 
significant differences in self-concept between school settings.  

However, significant year effects were found with year 9 students 
possessing a higher opposite sex self-concept than year 8 students 
(year 9 m=36.40, year 8 m=33.54).

Research Question 4.
Do students in a mixed ability class have a higher emotional 
self-concept than those students in a selective high school class or in 
a streamed class?

The final research question set out to investigate whether or not any 
differences exist between the emotional stability of students at each 
school setting.  The null hypothesis was again accepted, as no 
significant school main effects were found.  Similarly, no other 
significant main effects were revealed between samples regarding their 
emotional stability self-concept.  

Discussion

Differences Between Academic Self-Concept of Students in Selective, 
Streamed and Mixed Ability Classes.

On the basis of the big-fish-little-pond theoretical model, students 
from the selective classes, and to a less extent students from streamed 
classes should have a lower academic self-concept than those students 
in the mixed ability classes.  However, results from this study do not 
consistently support this hypothesis. No distinguishable differences 
were found between the general academic self-concept scale.  Using a 
scale that summarised general academic self-concept in terms of "most 
school subjects", students from each educational setting described 
their  overall ability in very equal terms.  



Distinctions between the school settings became more apparent with 
analyses of specific school subjects.  Students from the selective high 
school classes exhibited a higher geography self-concept than students 
from the streamed or mixed ability high schools, with students from the 
mixed ability setting indicating the lowest academic self-concept in 
this domain. Similarly, selective high school students demonstrated 
higher history self-concept than students from the other two schools, 
with students from the streamed classes indicating the lowest history 
self-concept across the two years.   

One result which partially confirmed the hypothesis, however, was the 
finding that mixed ability high school students rated their English 
self-concept as the highest among the three settings, closely followed 
by the selective high school, and then the streamed, with the latter 
setting indicating substantially lower English academic self-concept 
than the other two groups.  While the hypothesis would have predicted 
that the mixed ability classes would have higher English self-concept 
than either the selective or the streamed classes, the above finding 
provides only partial support for the view that high ability classes 
tend to depress students self-concept.

No other differences were found between the school settings with 
regards to academic self-concept.  While the findings for geography, 
history and English have all indicated quite high academic self-concept 
of students from the mixed ability setting, as the BFLPE predicts, the  
results from the selective high school setting have also been very 
high, contrary to the literature which suggests that this setting 
should exhibit lower levels of academic self-concept due to the highly 
competitive environment where all students are very bright (Marsh et 
al., 1995). Students from the selective high school did not report any 
adverse academic effects of the high ability levels of their peers.  

The results obtained from analyses of self-concept in specific academic 
subjects clearly supports the multiple dimensions of academic 
self-concept (Marsh, 1990a), demonstrating the ineffectiveness of an 
overall scale of general academic self-concept to summarise 
self-concept in various academic subjects.

Understanding the nature of each school environment may provide some 
insight as to why students in one setting may experience more positive 
attitudes towards their academic self-concept than students in other 
settings.  In the individual interviews, students were asked to 
describe how their classmates responded to them when they achieved high 
results on a test, and how this  reaction made them feel.   Students at 
the mixed ability setting were categorised by their peers into specific 
subgroups, for example, the smart people, the fashion conscious people, 
the athletic people and then those who listened to specific genres of 
music such as rhythm and blues, or dance music.  The students  
interviewed were generally all members of the smart group. Hence their 



levels of high achievement were anticipated by their peers. However, 
while high performance was expected, peers still took the opportunity 
to make unkind remarks.  High achievement in the mixed ability high 
school is not necessarily something for the students to be proud of.  
High test results must be quickly hidden away before others could 
observe their near perfect score.  

In contrast, a year 8 male respondent from the streamed high school  
recalled how students in his class would generally ask each other what 
mark they scored. "We all roughly get the same marks.  It's good 
because you don't feel the need to lie about what you get on a test."   
A year 9 student commented that he did not mind when other students 
knew of his good marks.  He rather enjoyed other students knowing his 
results as this made him feel "sort of happy because somebody else has 
recognised your efforts and achievements".  

Similarly, students from the selective high school reported quite 
positive experiences when they performed extremely well on an exam.  
Students reported that others would congratulate them on their great 
results, and test scores were quite readily shared amongst peers.  
However, students were careful not to "say too much"  as  other people 
would be disappointed with their own results.  The handing back of 
tests was often a solemn ritual, as the competitive nature of the class 
meant that all students anticipated high results and low scores were 
not openly discussed.

Influences of Internal and External Frames of Reference on the 
Formation of English and Maths Self-Concepts.

The internal/external (I/E) frame of reference model posited by Marsh 
(1986a)  was  proposed to describe the relationships between distinct 
maths and English academic self-concepts. Results from two separate 
ANOVAs examining the effects of school, gender and subject revealed 
that those students who were identified in the study to have higher 
achievement in English than maths, or who were identified as high 
achievers in both maths and English had a higher English academic 
self-concept than those students who were identified as high achievers 
in maths only.  Similarly, those students who were identified as high 
achievers in maths or both maths and English had a higher mathematics 
academic self-concept than those students who were identified as high 
achievers in English only.

Students were asked in their interviews to identify which subject they 
felt that they were better at.  The interviews revealed that in 

instances where students had been identified as high achievers in both 
maths and English, they generally felt that they were good scholars in 
both subjects.  In all of the interviews where students were identified 



as particularly high achievers in only maths or English, they 
identified that subject as being their best.  This illustrates how 
students are acutely aware of how their performance in one subject 
rates compared to their performance in another subject.  Many students 
felt that their performance in both areas was superior to same age 
peers, yet they could specifically identify which of the two subjects 
they were more competent at.

With regard to social comparisons, students were asked to nominate who 
they generally compared their school work to, and then more 
specifically, who they compared their maths and English performance to. 
  Students at the mixed ability high school were more inclined to 
compare their school work to people that they sit near in class.  As a 
general rule, the smart people almost always sat together and engaged 
in their own private competition removed from lesser able classmates.  
No across the form comparisons were made with these four students as 
there were very few occasions when tests that involved the whole form.  
Most assessment was confined to the classroom and that formed the basis 
of social comparisons.   It was generally stated that people were 
inclined to compare their work to other people of similar or higher 
ability to learn what the top marks were and to compare oneself with 
the highest achieving student/s.   This finding disconfirms the claim 
that in mixed ability classes, students compare themselves with other 
students across the whole class (Marsh, 1991). 

Similarly, students from the streamed high school generally compared 
themselves to other students in the class, usually preferring to match 
themselves against those who scored the highest result in an assessment 
task.  Students reported that they would often compare their 
performance to their own past performances, as well as to other people. 
  They were careful not to allow their standards to fall, and 
endeavoured to score better results from one report card to the next.

Students from the selective high school felt that they had a larger 
group of students from which to form their social comparisons.  
Although there were some people who performed at the top of the form 
consistently, the high level of school average ability means that these 
students have many others with whom to make comparisons.   Students 
stated that there were certain subjects where they knew who the top 
students were, and these were the people that they generally compared 
themselves to.   Close personal school friends were also used for 
social comparison.  Students detailed how these friendships were 
amicable, yet fiercely competitive in an unspoken manner. 

Results from both the ANOVAs and the interviews clearly support the 
internal frame of reference model, and to some extent, the external 
frame of reference model.  Not only are students constantly evaluating 
their own performance in subjects to those people in their classes, 
they are also comparing their performance in one subject against their 
performance in another.  It must be noted that students who were 



interviewed from the mixed ability classes did not compare their 
ability with all of the students in the class.  Rather they were more 
concerned with comparing their results to those people at the top of 
the class in that particular subject.  All of the students who were 
interviewed identified with the distinctions they made between their 
ability in a variety of subjects, and were aware that their feelings 
towards maths and English were very different.  Even those people who 
were identified as high achievers in both maths and English were 
acutely aware of the different demands of each subject, and how high 

performance in each subject is approached differently.  

The Impact of School Setting on Social Self-Concept.

High achieving students face some serious social pressures from 
classmates, friends and other elected confidants. It was suggested by 
Gross (1993b) that highly precocious students face a  forced choice 
dilemma in a regular classroom of social acceptance at the cost of 
their achievement levels, or maintain their high achievement and accede 
to social ostracism.   Current literature (Janos 1990; Clark, 1988; 
Delisle 1992)  suggests that high achieving students who are placed in 
an educational setting where their peers are all of similar ability 
level will experience a higher degree of social self-concept than those 
students who are placed in settings where the average ability level of 
their class peers is significantly lower than their own.   

 In light of the literature, one would anticipate that the students 
from the selective high school, and also the streamed high school, 
where peers in the same class are all of similar ability,  would report 
higher social self-concepts than those students in a mixed ability 
setting as high achieving students in this classroom arrangement would 
have a limited number of similar ability peers with whom to relate.  
However, analyses of the data revealed that there were no significant 
school effects for either same sex-relations or opposite sex relations 
self-concept.   All students in the study reported similar levels of 
both same sex and opposite sex self-concept.  

An investigation into the students' peer groups assists our 
understanding of why all three schools have reported similar levels of  
social self-concept.  The interviews revealed that students were more 
likely to make friendships on the basis of  sharing common interests, 
e.g. similar preference for certain music genres, sports, and hobbies 
particularly at the mixed ability and streamed high schools.   Students 
at the selective highs school were more inclined to build friendships 
on the basis of being able to talk intelligently about topics of 
interest to them.

Emotional Nurturing of High Achieving Students.



School settings which nurture the academic development of high 
achieving students are also considered to be very supportive of their 
emotional needs due to the large number of other high achieving student 
with whom  the students can relate (Manor-Bullock et al, 1995).  
However, some students may find such an academic setting too 
competitive, experiencing anxiety and depression as a result of their 
perceived incompetence compared to the very high achieving levels of 
the peers.  However no significant differences between school settings 
were revealed for this sample.  Students from each school indicted very 
similar levels of emotional stability, suggesting that for this sample, 
no one educational setting is more nurturing to the emotional needs of 
high achieving students than another.  

Students who participated in the interviews were asked  to describe the 
way they felt when they were at school, using such descriptions as 
happy, depressed, uncaring, lonely, anxious and the like.  Three of the 
four students interviewed at the mixed ability high school reported 
that they were bored with school.  While their friendships made school 
enjoyable on the whole, they found being in the classroom very 
laborious. Both year 8 representatives expressed their boredom with 
school and felt that the teachers were not extending their ability as 
too much time was spent on revising work and disciplining restless 
students.

Similar reactions as these were expressed by students at the streamed 
high school, where the students felt that their school work could have 
been more challenging.  Only one of the four students interview felt 
that the degree of difficulty with school work was challenging enough 
for her.  Other students also expressed that friendships generally 
dictated their emotional state for the day.  If friendships were going 
well, then school was very enjoyable.  Alternately, if friendships were 
experiencing turmoil, then their whole school life suffered.   The boys 
in particular expressed quite severe depression and stated that they 
did not feel that they had many "real" friendships, regardless of the 
number of people they associated with.

Students at the selective high school reported being quite satisfied 
with their school work and their friendships, which gave them an 
overall feeling of contentment.  All students expressed that they have 
experienced bouts of anxiety when they had assignment or exams, but 
this was only short lived.  Good results often sent the spirits 
soaring, and they all expressed very positive attitudes toward being at 
school.  

A most disturbing findings from the interviews is that nearly all of 
the students were not aware that there was a school counsellor or 
school nurse present in the school who was a trained professional to 
help them with any problems that they may be experiencing.   Two 



students at the mixed ability high school acknowledged that they knew 
who the school nurse was, but no other students who participated in the 
interviews knew who their counsellor was.  Consequently, the students 
did not feel that they would ever seek the help of this person because 
they felt that they must have a relationship with a person before they 
could share their personal problems with them.   The result of the 
interviews suggests that school counsellors and other related 
professionals need to be more actively involved in the life of the 
school.  The scarce distribution of school counsellors means that they 
are rarely seen at any one school, except on occasions when students 
have been referred to the counsellors by the teachers.  Active 
involvement in the school could include frequent appearances on school 
assembly and be seen around the playground talking freely with 
students.  A greater number of counsellors employed in a school region 
may also help to alleviate the problem.  Many students felt that there 
was a stigma attached to seeking out professional help, and were not 
fully assured that their consultations with a counsellor would remain 
confidential.

Limitations Of The Study

It is important to acknowledge the limitations of the present 
investigation and to evaluate how these limitations may affect the 
generalisability of the results.  It was not possible to administer 
some form of standardised test in maths and English to determine if the 
students from each school are all of similar ability, hence the results 
can only be interpreted as preliminary to a more controlled study where 
ability level across the three schools is constant, with the variation 
in school setting as the only variable to influence students' academic, 
emotional and social self-concepts.    

The research attempted to control for similar rank order within maths 
and English in school year to offset the inability to measure actual 
ability levels.  Students were invited to take part in the study on the 
basis of their achievement relative to their school peers.  Therefore, 
all of the students in the study should have experienced similar status 

levels within their own school year in maths and/or English.  Since 
social comparison with peers is a major influence on how students 
perceive their academic achievement,  the researchers considered that 
this was a feasible  measure for congruence across schools.  As only 
one school from each type of setting participated, it would be 
inaccurate to assume that the findings from this study can be 
generalised to be representative of a particular setting.  The results 
are more relevant and possibly specific to the three schools involved 
in the research.

Due to the classroom organisation of the streamed high school the 



researcher was  compelled to administer the questionnaire to all 
members of the top maths and English class, and not the just the top 20 
 ranked students as had been tested from the other two settings.  Hence 
some students who anticipated in the were probably not comparable to 
the other two settings on the basis of rank.   

Furthermore, teacher recommendations are not entirely objective. While 
these professionals are obviously interacting with students on a 
regular basis and are aware of those students who are performing well, 
it was discovered that at least one teacher at the mixed ability high 
school had nominated some students to participate in the study because 
they were good, hardworking students who were well behaved and deserved 
to take part, while other students who were in fact higher achievers 
than those recommended, were not invited to take part because they were 
perceived to be lazy in class and restless.  

Another limitation of the study is the relevance of previous research 
to the present investigation.  Almost all of the literature relating to 
high achieving students has labelled the population as 'gifted', with 
or without some measurement technique.  Hence one must tread with 
caution.  While every effort has been made not to distort previous 
research to mould it to be  appropriate background  literature for this 
study,  some of the literature is restricted to a very specific high 
achieving population, such as the work by Gross (1993a; 1993b) whose 
primary focus are people labelled "high precocious" with an IQ of 160+. 
 It is doubtful that the sample in this study are equivalent to such 
subjects and the previous results are not generalisable to the present 
sample. However much of the general research regarding "gifted 
students" is certainly appropriate for this study, as many of the 
students who participated in this investigation are exceptionally high 
academic achievers who reported experiencing many of the dilemmas 
associated with being "gifted" as previous studies have reported.

Implications for Educational Policy and Practice and Future Research

While many studies have vehemently opposed homogeneous grouping (e.g. 
Slavin, 1990a, Oakes, 1985; Oakes & Guiton, 1995) and selective high 
schools (e.g., Marsh, 1991) this study did not find any conclusive 
detrimental effects that either school setting had on its students.  In 
fact, students from the selective high school all reported  average to 
high academic self-concept,  with good friendship patterns and no 
alarming levels of emotional anxiety.   

Successful programs for high achieving students must provide students 
with a wide variety of subjects to stimulate all areas of performance, 
including sporting and arts oriented subjects.   Such provisions must 
be taking place at the selective high school which participated in this 
study, as the self-concept of  selective high school students were 
comparable to those students at the two comprehensive high schools in 
music, art and physical education.  The students are evidently 



receiving a very well-rounded education.    

Reducing the competitive nature of high ability schools will help 
reduce the big-fish-little-pond effect, as suggested by  Marsh (1991).  
Encouraging students to achieve personal bests and maintain personal 
satisfaction from their own individual accomplishments will make 
students less inclined to rate themselves against  their peers.

All schools should encourage the active participation of the school 
counsellor in the life of the school, and this is particularly relevant 
for high achieving students who do experience many person turmoils in 
their quest to sustain their high achievement. Selective schools 
especially should encourage students to talk to the counsellor about 
any problems that they many encounter in this highly competitive 
environment.  

Finally, as was suggested in Marsh et al. (1995) parent participation 
in the life of the school is very important.  This is especially 
relevant for selective high schools where the parents may be confronted 
with the reality that their child is not the only "gifted' 12 year old 
in town.   They may be forced to reevaluate their own perceptions of 
their child and themselves, which may assist their understanding and 
appreciation of the competitive and potentially humiliating environment 
that their child is confronted with.  Strong family support will be of 
maximum benefit to all students in any educational setting.

This research provides strong support for further investigations into 
the effect of school settings on a variety of self-concept dimensions 
of high achieving students.  Controlling for ability level would allow 
for school setting effects to be examined closely.  Qualitative 
research is also very important for eliciting information from students 
that questionnaires are simply too limited to do.   Giving students the 
opportunity to speak freely about their school life and studies will 
provide researchers with invaluable insights into the minds and lives 
of high achieving students.   Further research may also wish examine 
the effect of school setting in a longitudinal study, evaluating 
students before and after their transition to high school (see  
Jerusalem, 1984).  A longitudinal study would also provide the 
researcher with important information regarding social and emotional 
self-concept changes as students progress through adolescence, 
examining the coping strategies they adopt to survive this potentially 
traumatic transitional life stage.
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